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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

June 10
th

, 2014 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Cearley, Alderwoman Duff, 

Alderman Huggins, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Town Attorney, Tom Hunn; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Bill Trudnak, 

Public Works Director; Steve Lambert, Fire Chief; Doug Huffman, Electric Director; and Anne Martin, 

Recreation Director.  David Kahler, Community Development Director was absent. 

  

The Mayor Coleman called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.   

 

Mayor Coleman asked if there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  There were no changes to the 

agenda.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the agenda presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the minutes from the May 13, 2014 regular meeting, the May 15, 2014 

budget work session, the May 20, 2014 budget work session, and the May 27, 2014 work session; seconded by 

Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

Item 5A was a request to approve the Fourth of July Celebration.  Traditionally, the Town has supported a 

Fourth of July Fireworks Display and Celebration, which has been largely sponsored by the contributions of a 

group of Town benefactors and aided by the support of Town in-kind services.  This year, the event would 

begin at approximately 9:00 pm (dusk) at Cloninger Park on S. Oakland St.  There will be music for several 

hours preceding the event.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the event as presented, seconded by Mr. 

Withers, and carried unanimously.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the event as presented, seconded by 

Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 5B was a request to approve a resolution to seek NCDOT financial and regulatory support for the Town-

initiated signalization and crosswalk upgrades at Trade & Holland and Trade & Gaston.  This resolution will be 

forwarded to the Town’s State Representatives for consideration.  (Exhibit A)  Mr. Withers made a motion to 

approve the resolution, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried by the following vote:  Yays – Mr. Huggins, Ms. 

Morrow, and Mr. Withers.  Nays – Mr. Cearley and Ms. Duff. 

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Ms. Norma Freyre, Director of AVID of Gaston County, spoke not as a representative of AVID, but as a Gaston 

County citizen.  She asked that the Board consider changing the policy for utility turn on.  The current policy 

requires two items of identification, as well as documentation of control of the property (lease agreement or 

settlement statement).  She stated that the two items of identification are difficult for undocumented residents to 

produce, since the State of North Carolina changed the law, making it more difficult for undocumented 

residents to obtain driver’s licenses or state identification cards.  Ms. Freyre presented a petition requesting the 

policy change.  She also introduced Mr. Angel Ayala, pastor of RB Ministries in Gastonia, who spoke in 

support of her position. 
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Ms. Taffi Revels, daughter of Dallas resident Mr. Ron Bess, requested approval for an event scheduled for 

Saturday, June 14, 2104 at 113 N. Gaston St.  This event is a fund raiser benefit for her father.  (Exhibit B)  Mr. 

Cearley made a motion to approve the event, including the in-kind services requested by Ms. Revels; seconded 

by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Daniel Britton, North Gaston Community Athletic Foundation Member, spoke concerning a community 

pep rally previously approved by the Board of Aldermen for August 16, 2014.  Mr. Britton submitted a request 

for financial and in-kind services from the Town in support of this event.  (Exhibit C)  He stated that the event 

is for all youth of Dallas, and as such stated that he wanted to change the name from “North Gaston Community 

Pep Rally” to “Dallas Community Pep Rally”, effective immediately to reflect a broader scope for the event.  In 

addition to in-kind services, Mr. Britton is requesting $1000 from the Town to help de-fray expenses; 

particularly to be used to obtain a couple of porta-johns (1 handicapped) and some musical entertainment.  Mr. 

Palenick stated that information had been obtained from the School of Government outlining uses for public 

funds and referred to Mr. Hunn for an opinion.   Mr. Hunn stated that public funds are to be used for public 

purposes.  The original representation of this event seemed to be for a special interest group, as opposed to a 

public purpose.  Based on some changes to the event, as presented now by Mr. Britton, the event seems to have 

been expanded to the general community.  The Board should evaluate the event as to whether it serves a public 

purpose and if the expenditure of the requested funds is fiscally responsible.  Ms. Duff made a motion to 

approve the event as presented, including donating $1000 to the event; seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Dave Hoyle, Philadelphia Church Road, Dallas spoke to the Board concerning the annual Fourth of July 

Fireworks Display and Celebration.  Each year, the event has grown in scope.  This event originated with a 

group of citizens, but as the event has grown, the group is having increased difficulty staffing and funding the 

event.  After the celebration for July 2014, Mr. Hoyle would like to sit down with Town officials and discuss 

possible increased Town involvement and sponsorship of the event.  Currently, the Town provides musical 

entertainment prior to the event, police and fire presence, financial support for volunteers to obtain the required 

licenses, porta-johns, street closures, and event clean up.  Mr. Huggins asked for an estimate of the current costs 

of the fireworks and supplies.  Mr. Hoyle stated that the materials would retail for approximately $12,000-

$15,000, but since they were purchased in bulk, the actual costs were somewhat less than that figure.  There 

were other costs associated with pick-up, transport, and set up of the fireworks.  Mayor Coleman suggested that 

a meeting be set for Monday, July 7, 2014 to begin the discussions concerning the 2015 event. 

 

Recognition of Employees: 
 

Item 7A was recognition of Bryon Love for 10 years of service with the Town of Dallas.  Bryon was hired on 

May 24, 2004 as a Street/Solid Waste Maintenance Worker with the Town’s Public Works Department and 

continues in this capacity today.  Mayor Coleman presented Bryon with a certificate of appreciation for his 

service to the Town.  (Exhibit D) 

 

Item 7B was recognition of Billy Harrelson for 10 years of service with the Town of Dallas.  Billy was hired on 

May 17, 2004 as a Street/Solid Waste Maintenance Worker with the Town’s Public Works Department and 

continues in this capacity today.  Mayor Coleman presented Bryon with a certificate of appreciation for his 

service to the Town.  (Exhibit E) 

 

Public Hearing: 

 
Item 8A was consideration of an Ordinance to Amend Chapter 91, “General Nuisance”, Section 91.02, Noises 

Expressly Prohibited, to define prolonged dog barking as “excessive” and a nuisance violation.  (Exhibit F)  Mr. 

Withers made a motion to enter into a public hearing, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously.  Mr. 

Henkle Rhyne, 502 N. Holland St., stated that he represented 15 residents of N. Holland St. and presented a petition 
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from the residents in complaint of a dog at 601 N. Holland St. that is a nuisance due to its barking.  He has been 

reporting this animal since June 2013.  Mr. Reid Simms, 503 N. Holland St., stated that he believes the ordinance 

change is a step in the right direction to correct this problem.  Mr. Rhyne stated that he would like to see the property 

owner, as well as the owner of the animals, liable under this ordinance (in the event that the residence is rental 

property).  Mr. Hunn stated that liability would be with the owner of the animal only, and that the property owner 

could not be liable.  The Police Department would enforce the ordinance, as with all Town ordinances.  If cited, a 

resident would be ticketed and assessed a fine.  Subsequent citations would result in ever increasing fines, which if 

not paid would result in court appearances.  Mr. Withers made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Ms. 

Morrow, and carried unanimously.  Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the amendment as presented to Chapter 

91, “General Nuisance”, Section 91.02, Noises Expressly Prohibited; seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Item 8B was consideration of the Fiscal Year 2014-2105 Town Budget Ordinance.  (Action on the ordinance will be 

undertaken during New Business.)  Mr. Withers made a motion to enter into a public hearing, seconded by Ms. Duff, 

and carried unanimously.  Mr. Palenick read through the proposed Budget Ordinance.  (Exhibit G)  Mr. Cearley 

asked for clarification on the percentage that water/sewer rates would increase.  Mr. Palenick stated that the increase 

would be 3%.  There was a 3 ½% increase in the current FY 2013-2014.  Mr. Withers made a motion to exit the 

public hearing, seconded by Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously. 

 

Old Business: 

 

Item 9A was a request from Mr. Palenick to reschedule the July Board Meeting and to cancel the July Work 

Session.  He will be on vacation and out the State from June 26
th

 through July 8
th

.  By rescheduling the Board 

Meeting from July 8
th

 to July 15
th

 would allow him to create the agenda packet upon his return and attend the 

meeting.  The regularly scheduled work session would be held on July 22
nd

, but if the meeting is rescheduled to 

the 15
th

, a work session one week later should not be necessary.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to reschedule the 

July Board Meeting from July 8
th

 to July 15
th

 and to cancel the July Work Session, seconded by Ms. Duff, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 10A was approval of an amended Water/Sewer Rate Schedule incorporating a 3% rate increase effective 

July 1, 2014.  This item was discussed in detail during the Budget Work Sessions.  This is fully in keeping with 

the overall plan and policy put forward when the $5+ Million Water-Line Improvement Project and $3.6 

Million, 20-year Bond supporting its financing was approved.  At that time, it was stated that a minimum of 12 

– 15% rate increases would be required to support the costs of project, but that the increases would be phased in 

over a period of 3 – 5 years, instead of increasing rates the entire amount at one time.  The first 3 ½% increase 

was effective within the current FY 2013-14 budget year, this proposal will be the second increase at 3%, with 

at least two more similar increases in the next upcoming budget years.  These added revenues are required to 

pay the $255,000+ in yearly debt service on the water bonds which are payable in the FY 2013-2014 budget 

year, as well as each of the succeeding 19 budget years.  Ms. Duff made a motion to approve the 3% 

water/sewer rate increase to be effective July 1, 2014, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried by the following 

vote:  Yays – Cearley, Duff, Huggins, and Withers.  Nays – Morrow. 

 

Item 10B was a request to approve restructuring the Electric Rate Schedule, which will not net any increase in 

revenues, as recommended by Consultant Ed Tucker.  Approximately 5 months ago, the Town engaged the 

services of a professional utility rate expert and consultant, Mr. Ed Tucker, to evaluate the overall rate structure 

used by the Town’s Electric Utility in assessing retail charges to our customers.  The goal was to be sure that 

the Town is properly and fairly recouping costs based on demands on the system.  Following Mr. Tucker’s 

review and report there are some rather minor adjustments that need to be made to better assure that that overall 

structure is fair and equitable to all classes of customers.  The net result will be to slightly alter certain classes of 
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customers, depending on usage, either up or down, but not to increase the overall revenues generated.  For most 

residential customers and larger industrial customers, the tendency is for the rates to go down, while some of the 

larger commercial users may trend slightly up.  This kind of analysis and restructuring for equity purposes was 

long overdue, and the resultant changes are recommended by Staff.  Mr. Cearley made a motion to approve the 

Electric Rate Restructuring as presented by Mr. Tucker to be effective July 1, 2014, seconded by Mr. Withers, 

and carried by the following vote:  Yays – Cearley, Duff, Huggins, and Withers.  Nays – Morrow. 

 

Item 10C was a request to adopt the Town Fee Schedule for FY 2014-15.  There are no recommended increases 

to fees, licenses, permits, and service charges currently reflected on the Fee Schedule. (Exhibit H) This 

schedule, though there are no recommended changes, is to be formally adopted for the upcoming fiscal year.  

Ms. Morrow made a motion to adopt the FY 2014-15 Fee Schedule as presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10D, was approval of the FY 2104-15 Town Budget.  All funds combine for a proposed budget of 

$15,070,904.  (Exhibit G)  The budget process began in March and included two work sessions in May to result 

in the proposed budget, which by state law must be balanced with revenues and expenditures.  The proposed 

budget meets all legal criteria.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the FY 2014-15 Town Budget as 

presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10E, was a request to declare as surplus and offer for public sale certain Police equipment and found 

property.  This includes various items that are no longer of use or of effective value to the Town.  They will be 

offered on the GovDeals website to the highest bidder and all proceeds will be returned to the General Fund.  

Mr. Withers made a motion to declare as surplus and offer for public sale the proposed Police equipment and 

found property, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10F, was appointment of a Steering Committee for involvement with the development of a Comprehensive 

Land Use Master Plan.  The process has begun to fully update and amend the Town’s Comprehensive Land Use 

Master Plan.  It is necessary and appropriate to appoint a Steering Committee to work with the consultant in 

making certain that the final outcome/work-product is consistent with community goals, values, and objectives.  

The committee should consist of 9 – 11 total individuals and be made up of representatives of the Board of 

Aldermen, the Planning Board, and Community Representatives.  The group will likely meet with the 

consultant 3 – 4 times during the process.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to form the committee, seconded by Ms. 

Morrow, and carried unanimously.  Board members are to submit names for consideration to Mayor Coleman 

within the next two weeks. 

 

Item 10G was approval of budget amendments to the FY 2013-14 Town Budget.  In order to properly account 

for changes to the FY 2013-14 budget, budget amendments were presented by Ms. Stroupe to the General Fund 

and to the Water/Sewer Fund. (Exhibit I)  It is not uncommon for events to occur during the budget year that 

require changes to the original budget.  Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the budget amendments as 

presented, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report, noting current projects.  The Board gave the Manager direction to solicit 

bids from auditors for the FY 2013-14 Annual Audit, with awarding of such bids to be on the July Board 

Meeting agenda. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to enter into a closed session as provided for by G.S. § 143-318.11 to consult with 

the Town Attorney concerning pending litigation, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. (8:06)   

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to exit the closed session, seconded by Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously.  (8:28) 

No action was taken. 
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Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Duff, and carried unanimously. (8:33) 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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